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1. Purpose

    a. The purpose of this Public Works Technical Bulletin 
(PWTB) is to transmit the experiences from 2005–2009 of the Army 
in the development and implementation of a Candidate 
Conservation Agreement (CCA) for the eastern population of the 
gopher tortoise (Gopherus polyphemus). The western population 
was listed as a threatened or endangered species (TES) by the 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) in 1987 (USFWS 1987). 
Candidate Conservation Agreements (CCAs) are voluntary 
conservation agreements between USFWS and one or more public or 
private parties. USFWS works with its partners to identify 
threats to candidate species and to plan the measures needed to 
address the threats and conserve these species. It also 
identifies willing landowners, develops agreements, and designs 
and implements conservation measures to monitor their 
effectiveness. These actions support the concept of proactive 
management for species at risk (SAR) as a region-wide, 
interagency need as opposed to management entirely within one’s 
own fenceline. The initial effort made with the gopher tortoise 
CCA provides a learning experience for future decision making 
regarding the management of species at risk that could affect 
mission requirements. The lessons learned from this effort will 
assist future efforts to develop CCAs. Military installations 
can use methods in conjunction with Best Management Practices 

.  
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(BMPs) for a comprehensive SAR conservation program. The Gopher 
Tortoise CCA is designed for use by all natural resource 
managers, land managers, and private agencies. The emphasis is 
on relaying lessons learned from the creation of a CCA to assist 
managers with creating similar agreements for other SAR in an 
effort to prevent listing of the species or to be prepared in 
the event the species is listed as threatened or endangered 
under the Endangered Species Act (ESA). The primary benefit 
should be greatly improved, range-wide management of the species 
to ensure its conservation and continued survival. 

    b. All PWTBs are available electronically (in Adobe® 
Acrobat® portable document format [PDF]) through the World Wide 
Web (WWW) at the National Institute of Building Sciences Whole 
Building Design Guide Web page, which is accessible through the 
following URL: 
 
   http://www.wbdg.org/ccb/browse_cat.php?o=31&c=215  

2. Applicability

3. 

. This PWTB applies to all U.S. Army facilities 
engineering activities. 

References

    a. Army Regulation (AR) 200-1, Environmental Quality, 

. 

Environmental Protection and Enhancement, paragraph 4-3d, 13 
December 2007. 

    b. The Sikes Act, 16 United States Code (USC) §§ 670a-670o, 
available at the following URL: 

    http://www.fws.gov/laws/lawsdigest/SIKES.HTML 

    c. Army Species at Risk Policy and Implementing Guidance, 15 
September 2006. 

    d. Endangered Species Act of 1973 (PL 93-205; 16 USC 1531 et 
seq., as amended) 

    e. Department of Defense Instruction (DoDI) 4715.3, 
Environmental Conservation Program. 

    f. Executive Order 13352, Facilitation of Cooperative 
Conservation, the Departments of the Interior, Agriculture, 
Commerce, and Defense and the Environmental Protection Agency 
are to carry out their environmental and natural resource 
programs in a manner that facilitates cooperative conservation.  

http://www.wbdg.org/ccb/browse_cat.php?o=31&c=215�
http://www.fws.gov/laws/lawsdigest/SIKES.HTML�
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    g. Army Compatible Use Buffer Program. Section 2684(a) of 
Title 10 of the U.S. Code. Policy Memorandum 13 May 2003. 

    h. Safe Harbor Policy (64 FR 32717) 

    i. Candidate Conservation Agreements with Assurances Policy 
(64 FR 32726) 

    j. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (1987): Determination of 
Threatened Status for Gopher Tortoise (Gopherus polyphemus). 52 
FR 25376-25380. 

    k. Other references are listed at the end each appendix. 

4. Discussion

    a. AR 200-1 sets forth policy, procedures, and 
responsibilities for the conservation, management, and 
restoration of land and natural resources consistent with the 
military mission and in agreement with national policies. In 
fulfilling their conservation responsibilities, paragraph 4-
3d(5)(v) authorizes installations to participate in 
regional/habitat-wide efforts to conserve candidate species and 
Army-designated SAR. Paragraph 4-3d(6) provides authority for 
managing SAR and their habitats. The Gopher Tortoise Memorandum 
of Agreement (MOA) and CCA (Appendix A) are responses to these 
guidelines and this PWTB is meant to provide an example of how 
several public and private agencies can share the responsibility 
for the management of various SAR.  

. 

    b. It is recommended by the Army’s SAR guidance program that 
active management before the species is listed may be a more 
effective way to improve the status of the species in the first 
place. Such proactive management provides the same or similar 
benefits without the necessity to list. A CCA is a formalized 
example that has been used cautiously by the Army, usually for 
species living in a very restricted area such as the Camp Shelby 
Burrowing Crayfish which is found only within Camp Shelby, MS. 
Another Army-related CCA is in place for the Louisiana Pine 
Snake, a species restricted to Fort Polk and a few counties in 
western Louisiana and eastern Texas. In contrast, the gopher 
tortoise distribution is spread over several states and hundreds 
of thousands of square miles, with at least 80% of its numbers 
not on Army or Department of Defense (DoD) land. Nonetheless, 
starting in 2005 the Army initiated the development of a 
nonbinding, but operationally useful Memorandum of Agreement 
(MOA) which brought together every state Department of Natural 
Resources (DNR), all major federal land management agencies 
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within the range of the tortoise, several non-governmental 
agencies (NGOs), and even representatives of the private forest 
industry. 

    c. Proposed (and existing) interagency programs could 
benefit from the successes and failures of the development of 
the Gopher Tortoise CCA. Those lessons also could be 
incorporated into future programs as well as programs already in 
progress. The region-wide nature of the GTCCA group, with its 
multi-level (private, state, and federal) members and 
interagency membership, provides an excellent opportunity for 
learning how to better implement future plans while maintaining 
a common goal.  

    d. Appendix A describes the five-year developmental history 
of both the MOA (later termed “Memorandum of Intent” [MOI]) and 
the CCA, plus the lessons learned from each step shown. The 
differences between the two documents are examined in an effort 
to compare and contrast the nature of the two agreements, and 
the issues which arose during their development and 
implementation are discussed. Then, at the end of Appendix A on 
pages A-14 and A-15, we present a summary of conclusions 
(lessons learned) that were drawn from the experience. 

    e. Appendix B is the final version of the Gopher Tortoise 
MOI, which had the purpose of fostering an increased level of 
communication, collaboration, and conservation among the parties 
to actively manage and conserve gopher tortoise populations and 
habitat. 

    f. Appendix C is the most recent version of the GTCCA. 

    g. Appendix D presents the Southeast Regional Partnership 
for Planning and Sustainability (SERPPAS) GTCCA Annual Report 
Format. 

    h. Appendix E lists acronyms and abbreviations used 
throughout this document, along with their spellouts. 

5. Points of Contact

Questions and/or comments regarding this subject should be 
directed to the technical POC: 

. HQUSACE is the proponent for this 
document. The HQUSACE POC is Mr. Malcolm E. McLeod, CEMP-CEP, 
202-761-5696, or e-mail: Malcolm.E.Mcleod@usace.army.mil. 

U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center (ERDC) 
Construction Engineering Research Laboratory (CERL) 
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ATTN: CEERD-CN-N (Dr. Harold E. Balbach) 
PO Box 9005 
Champaign, IL 61826-9005 
Tel. (217) 352-6785 
e-mail: hal.e.balbach@usace.army.mil  

 

FOR THE COMMANDER: 

 

 

 

mailto:hal.e.balbach@usace.army.mil�
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Appendix A 
History of the Development of the Memorandum of Intent  

and the Candidate Conservation Agreement 

This PWTB addresses the lessons learned as a result of a five-
year action ending in the approval and implementation of a 
Candidate Conservation Agreement (CCA) for the eastern United 
States population of the gopher tortoise. 

Background 

Gopher Tortoise Status 

Military installations, national forests, and other federal- and 
state-owned or managed lands in the southeastern United States 
total more than 9.6 million acres (about 4.4 million hectares). 
Within this land area are significant parcels where the 
intensity of use is low enough, or the level of legal protection 
is high enough, to allow the persistence of populations of 
species which, though some were originally common, are now much 
less common outside these public properties. Some of these 
species are designated as endangered or threatened under the 
Endangered Species Act (ESA) of 1973 (Public Law (PL) 93-205; 16 
United States Code (USC) 1531 et seq., as amended). Other 
species are not yet so designated, but are considered locally or 
regionally threatened or of special concern (“at risk”). 
Managers of these properties are expected to implement 
management and conservation prescriptions for the species to the 
greatest degree possible without compromising the public use and 
essential mission activities of the property. 

One of these “species at risk” (SAR) is the gopher tortoise 
(Gopherus polyphemus), a land-dwelling turtle historically found 
in parts of six southeastern states. Populations are declining 
throughout the species’ range. Auffenberg and Franz (1982) 
estimated that within the last 100 years, gopher tortoise 
populations have declined by 80%. This significant decline 
contributed to the species being listed by the U. S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service (USFWS) as “threatened” in the western portion 
of the range (Louisiana, Mississippi, and west of the Tombigbee 
and Mobile Rivers in Alabama) (USFWS 1987). However, declines in 
populations are occurring throughout the Southeast because of 
habitat conversion and lack of fire management. Fort Benning and 
Fort Stewart, both in Georgia, are major Army training 
installations where better land management has allowed large 
populations of the gopher tortoise to survive. These Georgia 
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installations manage the gopher tortoise at its current, state-
level designation as a threatened species. There is, however, 
the potential for significant additional management burden and 
for further impact on mission should the species proceed to 
listing under the ESA. A petition requesting such listing has 
been received by the USFWS, and is currently under review.  

Historically, gopher tortoise populations occurred on sandy 
soils in relatively open pine and mixed pine-hardwood stands 
that were maintained by natural wildfire. Throughout their 
range, either exclusion of fire or ineffective burning has 
transformed open upland habitat into dense, mixed hardwood 
forests that are no longer a suitable gopher tortoise habitat. 
Gopher tortoises now often inhabit disturbed areas that have 
been cleared and are maintained as some mix of grasses and 
forbs, usually through mowing. On military installations, gopher 
tortoises often locate their burrows in areas that are 
maintained for training (e.g., firing points, ranges, and 
margins of airstrips). Many state and national forests support 
excellent tortoise habitat. By contrast, on other managed forest 
lands and on many unprotected lands, tortoises are distributed 
in elongated clusters of burrows along highway, pipeline, 
railroad, and power line rights-of-way and other locations where 
an open, sunny habitat may be found. This proximity to high 
levels of human activity also places tortoises at higher risk of 
being killed on the highway as well as being taken by predators, 
including humans. 

Continuing incompatible urban development and ongoing loss of 
open natural lands within the gopher tortoise’s range will 
surely further threaten this species, which is an important 
component of the Southeast’s fauna. Further fragmentation and 
loss of habitat could also threaten the region’s rich 
environment and jeopardize the long-term survival of the several 
threatened and endangered plant and animal species that utilize 
the same habitat.  

The gopher tortoise is a keystone species of these pine-
dominated stands, at least in those areas dominated by 
appropriate well drained, sandy soils. Common associates in many 
parts of the gopher tortoise’s range include other rare species 
such as eastern indigo snake (Drymarchon couperi), gopher frog 
(Rana capito), sandhill chaffhead (Carphephorus beliidifolius), 
and sandhill gay-feather (Liatris secunda). Tortoise habitat, 
like that of the red-cockaded woodpecker (Picoides borealis), 
(with which the gopher tortoise is, or once was, often 
associated), must be actively managed (e.g., forest thinning, 
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regular prescribed burning) to maintain the open canopy and 
diverse forage that supports gopher tortoises.  

Much of the remaining habitat for the eastern population of the 
gopher tortoise is within the Fall Line Sandhills Corridor and 
other sandy soils in Alabama, Georgia, and South Carolina, as 
well as throughout Florida, where the majority of the eastern 
gopher tortoise population resides (Figure 1). If it is 
determined that federal listing is warranted, that listing will 
represent another regulatory challenge to all military mission 
uses including training, forest management, infrastructure 
development, and other human-associated activities throughout 
this region. 

 
Figure 1. Map of gopher tortoise range in southeastern  

United States. 

Habitat Protection through Conservation Easements and Third-
party Acquisition 

One approach to habitat protection is through the acquisition of 
land, or the management rights to land, that is adjacent to the 
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installation, and which may provide additional habitat within 
which to manage a species at risk (SAR). This is an authorized 
goal under the Army Compatible Use Buffer Program (Section 2684a 
of Title 10 of the U.S. Code, Policy Memorandum [13 May 2003]), 
and listed as reference number “3.g.” on page 3 of this PWTB.  

Such an acquisition would provide additional area not used for 
mission activities which could be dedicated to activities which 
provide setback between the more intensive mission activity and 
the surrounding terrain. In the proper setting, this serves to 
make it possible for more at-risk animals (or plants) to be 
managed without conflict with mission needs. It provides a 
favorable boost to individual populations under active 
management.  

We note that this specific goal for application under the buffer 
plan is not available to all services due to differing 
interpretation and service-specific regulations. 

Habitat Protection Agreements under the Endangered Species Act 

The USFWS has available, under different sections of the 
Endangered Species Act (ESA), several different plans designed 
to allow landowners to continue utilizing their land for lawful 
purposes while, at the same time, providing improved levels of 
protection and improved survival prospects for at-risk species 
living on those lands. These plans differ somewhat in what 
categories of landowners may become involved, and in when and 
how they are entered into. The plans are described briefly 
below, and their differences are highlighted. 

Habitat Conservation Plans 

Under section 10(a)(1)(B) of the ESA, private landowners, 
corporations, state or local governments, tribes or other non-
federal landowners who are interested in conducting activities 
that might incidentally harm (or "take") endangered or 
threatened wildlife on their land are required to obtain an 
incidental take permit from the USFWS, to provide protection 
from violation of the ESA. To obtain a permit, the applicant 
needs to develop a Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), designed to 
offset any harmful effects the proposed activity might have on 
the species. The HCP process allows development to proceed if 
consistent with conserving listed species. The “no surprises” 
portion of the regulation gives assurances to landowners 
participating in HCP efforts.  
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Essentially, this means that state and private landowners are 
assured that if “unforeseen circumstances” arise, the USFWS will 
not require the commitment of additional land, water, or 
financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of 
land, water, or other natural resources beyond the level 
otherwise agreed to in the HCP without the permit-holder’s 
consent. The government will honor these assurances as long as 
permit-holders are implementing the terms and conditions of the 
HCPs, permits, and other associated documents in good faith. In 
effect, the government and permit-holders pledge to honor their 
conservation commitments. We note, however, that the law does 
not permit the use of HCPs by federal landowners, including the 
military services. 

Candidate Conservation Agreements  

What are Candidate Species? 

What the USFWS considers candidate species are those plants and 
animals that are candidates for listing under the ESA. These are 
species for which the USFWS has enough information regarding 
their biological status and threats to propose them as 
threatened or endangered, but listing is currently precluded by 
higher-priority listing activities. Candidate species are not 
subject to the legal protections of the ESA. Proactive 
conservation efforts for these species can, in some cases, 
eliminate the need to list them under the ESA. Implementing 
conservation efforts, before species are listed and their 
habitats become highly imperiled, increases the likelihood that 
simpler, more cost-effective conservation options are available 
and that these conservation efforts will be successful. In 
addition, through early conservation efforts before species are 
listed, resource managers and property owners have more 
flexibility in resource management and land use. The following 
types of agreements are intended to further such efforts.  

What is a Candidate Conservation Agreement? 

Candidate Conservation Agreements (CCAs) are formal, voluntary 
agreements between the USFWS and one or more parties to address 
the conservation needs of one or more candidate species or 
species likely to become candidates in the near future. 
Participants voluntarily commit to implement specific actions 
designed to remove or reduce threats to the covered species, so 
that listing may not be necessary. The degree of detail in CCAs 
can vary widely, and there are no specific permits or assurances 
associated with them. The USFWS has entered into many CCAs over 
the years, primarily with other federal agencies and states, 
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although local governments, tribes, private property owners, and 
other entities may also participate. Some CCAs such as for the 
Camp Shelby Burrowing crayfish, have been so successful that 
listing the covered species was not necessary. 

What Is a Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances? 

Conservation of animal and plant resources on non-federal lands 
is important because many species rely heavily – or even 
entirely – on such lands. However, due to concern about 
potential land-use restrictions that could occur if a species 
becomes listed under the ESA, some property owners have been 
reluctant to engage in conservation activities that encourage 
use of their land or water by such species. A Candidate 
Conservation Agreement with Assurances (CCAA) addresses this 
concern by providing incentives for non-federal property owners 
to engage in voluntary conservation activities that can help 
make listing a species unnecessary. One of the associated 
objectives of the Gopher Tortoise CCA is the creation of state-
level CCAA programs for private landowners in each of the 
participating states. 

How Do CCAs and CCAAs Differ? 

Both CCAs and CCAAs can eliminate the need for listing candidate 
and at-risk species under the ESA. A CCA can be between the 
USFWS and other federal, state, or local agencies, or with 
private sector parties, and may include both federal and non-
federal lands and waters. Under a CCA, no permit is issued that 
would authorize incidental take of the covered species in the 
event listing occurs, and no assurances are provided by the 
USFWS.  

By contrast, a CCAA is only between non-federal property owners 
and the USFWS, and it covers only the actions of entities on 
non-federal lands. The USFWS, through an Enhancement of Survival 
Permit issued in conjunction with a CCAA, provides assurances 
that if the species is subsequently listed and no other changes 
have occurred, the USFWS will not require the permittee to 
conduct any additional conservation measures without consent. 
Additionally, the permit authorizes a specific level of 
incidental take of the covered species, should listing occur.  

In situations where a candidate or at-risk species is found on 
both non-federal and federal land, a CCA and a CCAA can be used 
in a complementary fashion to address threats and management 
needs on both, with the result that listing is less likely. This 
is one goal of the persons who promoted the Gopher Tortoise CCA. 
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Lesson Learned: The CCA is the only habitat conservation plan 
under the ESA available to federal landowners. 

Sequence of Activities Leading to the CCA 

Development of the Memorandum of Agreement 

The origin of the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) was in the 
follow-on recommendations from a Fall Line Sandhills-focused 
workshop held at the Savannah River Ecology Laboratory, Aiken, 
South Carolina, in April 2005. One of these recommendations was 
that the managers present agreed that better management for the 
gopher tortoise was desirable across the region, almost all of 
which was also part of present habitat of the tortoise. 

A workshop addressing this need was held 15-16 June 2005 at Fort 
Gordon, Georgia. The single most significant outcome of this 
meeting was the conclusion that a working agreement needed to be 
created under which all the interested parties could create a 
more favorable environment for gopher tortoise management. In 
August 2005, the first draft of a MOA was circulated. With 
suggestions from the members of the working group, it resulted 
in the first formal text for the proposed MOA. This document 
stated the following as its purpose, goals, and objectives: 

PURPOSE 

The purpose was to foster an increased level of communication, 
collaboration, and conservation among the parties and other 
cooperating facilities and organizations to actively manage and 
conserve gopher tortoise populations and habitat. The methods to 
further this goal will remain the choice of each partner, but 
may include (a) increasing levels of awareness and protection 
for existing gopher tortoise populations, (b) development of 
improved management plans for enhancing gopher tortoise habitats 
within existing organizational procedures, (c) the 
identification and prioritization of land acquisition and 
conservation opportunities that will protect existing and 
potential habitats, and (d) the development of educational, 
regulatory enforcement, and other programs designed to reduce 
loss of individuals. The MOA was not intended to supersede or 
contradict any governmental planning or regulatory decisions. 
The parties and cooperating organizations will work with local 
governments and other interested citizens in developing any such 
plans and programs. 
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GOALS 

The ultimate goal for the parties and for the cooperating 
facilities and organizations is to create a range-wide 
environment in which the gopher tortoise will not only survive, 
but also thrive, and that this success ultimately will preclude 
the necessity to list the gopher tortoise as a federally 
threatened or endangered species. 

OBJECTIVES 

To achieve these goals each of the parties will, subject to each 
party’s legal authorities, regulations, policies, priorities, 
and availability of funding, endeavor to achieve the following 
specific objectives:  

• Enhance communication and coordination among participants and 
other interested parties to identify opportunities for 
collaborative action to further acquisition, protection, 
restoration, and management of gopher tortoise habitat. 

• Encourage federal, state, regional, local, and private funding 
to acquire, protect, restore, and manage gopher tortoise 
habitat. 

• Encourage public/private partnerships among governmental 
agencies, community and non-governmental organizations (NGOs), 
academic institutions, corporations, and private landowners to 
coordinate resources and achieve habitat conservation on a 
large, landscape scale. 

• Promote the education of interested private individual and 
corporate landowners regarding gopher tortoise conservation 
and habitat management. 

• Utilize Geographic Information System (GIS) analyses to 
identify the most ecologically important areas in need of 
protection and may also serve to protect military test and 
training missions and the missions of the parties.  

• Promote the establishment of landscape corridors and buffers 
between and adjacent to public and private conservation lands. 

• Promote the sustainability of military and U.S. Forest Service 
missions in the region by utilizing all appropriate 
conservation tools to create buffer areas. 
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• Manage any acquired lands in a manner that will protect their 
natural resources and that will be consistent with the 
missions of the parties. 

• Increase simultaneously the recovery potential for other 
federal and state threatened and endangered species associated 
with the gopher tortoise, and thereby reduce the need to list 
additional species. 

• Work to achieve landscape-level conservation of fish, 
wildlife, plants, and their habitats through partnerships with 
interested organizations and individuals. 

• Promote the education of interested private individual and 
corporate landowners regarding tortoise conservation and 
habitat management. 

• Seek to sustain a healthy natural environment to enhance the 
public’s ability to enjoy the outdoors and to conserve natural 
resources for future generations. 

MOA Agreement and Signatures 

The MOA (later termed a Memorandum of Intent (MOI) in its final 
form) started on the signature path in early 2006. Signatures 
were added by the various partners largely in March–June 2006. 
The last signature was added in January 2007. A copy of the 
final version of the MOI appears as the first document in 
Appendix B, followed by the MOA and signatures. 

In reviewing the original MOA draft and the final wording, some 
changes are evident, and one of them is particularly worth 
mentioning. The original MOA had this wording as the stated 
goal: 

The ultimate goal for the parties and cooperating 
facilities and organizations is to create a range-wide 
environment in which the gopher tortoise will not only 
survive, but thrive, and that this success will preclude 
the necessity to list the gopher tortoise as a federally 
threatened or endangered species. 

Note here the emphasis on using the process to preclude the 
necessity for listing the species. This wording proved 
problematic for at least one important non-governmental 
organization, where there was a strong feeling that listing was 
highly desirable. Accordingly, the slightly revised goal as 
stated in the final, agreed upon, MOI was restated thusly: 
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The ultimate goal for the Parties is to create an 
environment throughout its natural area of distribution in 
which the gopher tortoise will not only survive, but 
thrive, and that this success will provide a model for the 
management of other species at risk. 

All reference to the goal that an ultimate success of these 
activities was the obviating of the need for listing was 
removed. We believe the lesson here is that agreement on the 
appropriate actions for the benefit of a species will not always 
be viewed as acceptable if a party believes the reason an action 
is being proposed does not agree with a party’s already-
established philosophy. The group’s already-stated preference 
for federal listing became the critical element in this 
instance.  

Lesson Learned: The MOA assisted in facilitating cooperation 
among a very diverse set of groups who shared interest in 
tortoise conservation. This formed the basis for future 
cooperative efforts. 

Lesson Learned: Not every party in such a broad coalition need 
share all the goals of every other party, and partners may be 
lost if a basic principle important to one party cannot be 
supported by the larger group. 

SERPPAS Facilitation of MOI/CCA Process 

In June of 2006, the Southeast Regional Partnership for Planning 
and Sustainability (SERPPAS) was brought into the process as an 
established organization with state- and federal-level members, 
and which shared many goals with the gopher tortoise MOA/MOI 
team. The team had, to this time, been largely organized and 
managed by researchers employed by the Engineer Research and 
Development Center Construction Engineering Research Laboratory 
(ERDC-CERL) in Champaign, Illinois. The ERDC-CERL team’s actions 
were undertaken under the Army Research program work package on 
Threatened and Endangered Species (TES). The operational 
hypothesis, as stated in both the MOA and the USFWS 
documentation for the CCA process, was that it was better to 
improve management of the gopher tortoise so that its listing 
would not become necessary instead of studying it after the 
fact, when it could have become a new listed species under the 
ESA. 

The SERPPAS organization (www.serppas.org) was formed in 2005. 
Their stated purpose reads:  

http://www.serppas.org/�


PWTB 200-1-79  
May 2010 

A-11 

In 2005, state environmental and natural resource officials 
from across the southeast partnered with the Department of 
Defense and other federal agencies to form the Southeast 
Regional Partnership for Planning and Sustainability 
(SERPPAS) to promote better collaboration in making 
resource-use decisions. SERPPAS works to prevent 
encroachment around military lands, encourage compatible 
resource-use decisions, and improve coordination among 
regions, states, communities, and military services. The 
region covered by SERPPAS includes the states of North 
Carolina, South Carolina, Georgia, Alabama, and Florida.  

This larger group, already sponsored and funded by more than 13 
federal and 9 state-level offices, was far better placed to 
further the gopher tortoise MOA/MOI and the CCA which followed. 
One of the major contributions to the process was that of making 
available the services of the support contractor to the 
Assistant Deputy Undersecretary of Defense, Installations and 
Environment (ADUSD[IE]). These services allowed for professional 
meeting planning, preparation of meeting agenda and minutes of 
those meetings, and preparation and circulation of revised 
drafts of the documents in an organized manner. Furthermore, the 
sponsorship of the CCA by SERPPAS, and the inclusion of the CCA 
as an action item for approval at several SERPPAS meetings, 
allowed the approval process to be initiated at the level of 
agency heads and regional directors rather than at the “working 
level” community of researchers. The entire process was 
transformed from a good idea circulated within the conservation 
community to an official proposal at the agency regional 
supervisor level. 

Lesson Learned: At the end of the process, it was felt that 
coordination actions by DoD staff (and their contractors) were 
not adequate, or timely enough, to allow HQDA (and other 
military service elements) to fully participate in several 
decision-making stages of the process where they believed it 
would have been desirable for them to do so. 

 

CCA Development and Signature Process 

In October 2006, during the time when the MOI was being 
circulated and signed by its partners, a formal budget proposal 
was prepared for a Deputy Undersecretary of Defense (DUSD) 
contractor to design, develop, and circulate a CCA. The CCA 
would contain as much of the flavor of the MOI as possible, 
while also meeting the requirements of the USFWS for a CCA. In 
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the end, the process took nearly two years to complete. There 
were several factors that contributed to the lengthy process. 

First, we must remember that the MOA/MOI was a non-binding 
agreement in principle. One important section declared: 

Any Party’s implementation of provisions of this Agreement 
is contingent upon consistency with that Party’s 
authorities and is subject to the availability of funds and 
any required approval by that Party’s governing body.  

It also later said: 

The Parties concur that this Agreement is neither a fiscal 
nor a funds obligation document.  

Thus, there were no real commitments of funds or other resources 
involved with the MOI, just the statement of mutual goals. The 
CCA, however, would be a binding agreement requiring the parties 
to document their actions and commit resources to accomplish 
those goals. At this stage, therefore, every party became 
extremely careful to see that the wording was such that they 
could legally sign, as a representative of their agency.  

In the first major step to drafting the CCA, a workshop was held 
December 2006 in Atlanta, Georgia, at which more then 50 
representatives of potential parties to the agreement were 
present. A series of sessions were held during which many 
presented their ideas as to what needed to be present in the 
CCA. Breakout sessions were held examining different aspects of 
the possible document, including issues such as who might join, 
what costs might be involved, what the benefits of joining might 
be, and what might be any negative consequences of participating 
or not participating. In addition, several persons representing 
the staff attorneys for federal and state agencies presented 
their thoughts on these pros and cons.  

Further meetings were held in Atlanta, Georgia, in April and 
August of 2007, to review these and similar issues. The team 
also held weekly conference calls for half a year to resolve as 
many of these questions as possible without the need for face-
to-face meetings with the numerous parties. At the same time, 
the SERPPAS group was being briefed on progress of the Gopher 
Tortoise CCA. In June 2008, the proposed final Gopher Tortoise 
CCA was presented to the SERPPAS principals for action. Several 
parties signed immediately, while others requested small changes 
in the text. Final suggestions for changes in wording were 
circulated in July 2008, and a proposed signature draft was 
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completed in August 2008. Some slight revisions were made in 
September, and the October 2008 version of the CCA was the 
version presented to the remaining agency heads for signature, 
including those representing the Department of Defense (DoD). In 
practice, a variety of agency representatives signed slightly 
different versions of the CCA, starting in June 2008, when it 
was first presented to the SERPPAS principals and up to October 
2009, when Longleaf Alliance was added as the latest partner.  

It may have been, however, the binding nature of the CCA (as 
opposed to the MOA/MOI) which took the longest time to resolve. 
The CCA has a Section 10, entitled “CONSERVATION STRATEGY AND 
COMMITMENTS” and within it, a section 10.2 headed “AGENCY-
SPECIFIC HABITAT CONSERVATION ACTIONS.” This 14-page section 
(the most extensive in the document) provides each party’s 
specific commitments toward gopher tortoise conservation. On 
average, it required 6–10 months for each party to agree to the 
wording in this section. Why so long? 

Especially in the case of the military services, the question 
became whether to say or commit to more than was already 
contained in the installation’s Integrated Natural Resources 
Management Plan (INRMP). These plans, required under the Sikes 
Act (which requires comprehensive natural resources planning for 
every major military installation), essentially define all 
natural resource-related activities included in the INRMP’s time 
frame. The approach of these INRMPs to the tortoise was highly 
variable. Some had detailed programs included for tortoise 
management, while others said nothing about the species. Why? 
One answer might be that some installations were more aware of 
issues than others. Another might be that different military 
services did not include, as a matter of policy, species that 
were not a federally listed TES (such as the eastern gopher 
tortoise population). Another concern among the military 
services appeared to be, “If one installation is doing extensive 
management, are we going to be required to implement and fund 
this for every location?” There is no simple answer for this 
sort of question, and each military service had to work out an 
answer appropriate for their circumstances. In the long run, 
each was able to do so. 

Lesson Learned: The military departments often are not able to 
follow processes considered standard for other federal 
landholding agencies and thus, may need special consideration. 

Lesson Learned: The military departments often have different 
internal requirements and widely varying precedents, as well as 



PWTB 200-1-79  
May 2010 

A-14 

differing legal advice. These factors mean it may require a 
longer time period to reach conclusions than was planned in the 
original schedule. 

The CCA in Operation: 2009–2010 

Under the Gopher Tortoise CCA agreement, the Gopher Tortoise 
Steering Group is headed by a state-level official. In February 
2009, the Alabama representative called the first annual meeting 
of the group, which was held in May 2009, when representatives 
of all the parties met at the Charlie Elliott Wildlife Center, 
near Mansfield, Georgia. Following presentations and discussion 
of examples of conservation agreements involving other species, 
and updates on HCPs available to private landowners, the meeting 
focused on the participants’ next steps in the Gopher Tortoise 
CCA. Participants agreed that the first group activity should be 
a report on the status of the gopher tortoise on those lands 
included under the management of all partners. In mid-2009, the 
Florida representative became the chair of the gopher tortoise 
team and will be succeeded in 2010 by the Georgia 
representative. 

Next, the content of the gopher tortoise status report became 
the subject of another lengthy series of discussions and, 
initially, lack of agreement among the members. Several issues 
surfaced about report sections that were asking for surveys of 
GT numbers. Questions arose as to whether new inventories would 
be required. Eventually, the gopher tortoise count was defined 
as the current status and not as a requirement for new 
inventories. Other concerns were related to the requirement to 
report acreages of tortoise habitat that were “protected,” 
either on a short-term or long-term (ideally permanent) basis. 

The military services, after taking the question to their legal 
advisors, concluded that DoD lands could not guarantee 
absolutely that any piece of property could never have its 
integrity untouched, since Congressional action might mandate a 
mission activity that required use of that parcel. A new 
category of protection status was thus added to the reporting 
format, which stated: 

Total estimated acreage tortoise habitat without a 
designated special protection status, but included in a 
management plan that provides for the conservation of the 
gopher tortoise.  

Thus, areas designated in the INRMP as being managed for the 
tortoise could be identified and reported as an accomplishment.  
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Other questions arose, which affected all parties, such as what 
reporting period should be used for first annual report. Should 
it report only what had taken place in the first year? Further, 
what time period was considered the first year? Did it start 
with the first signature or the last? Was the year to be 
considered calendar year 2008, calendar year 2009, or fiscal 
year (FY) 2009? Or, should this initial report consolidate the 
status of everything performed to-date for the benefit of the 
tortoise? According to the final reporting format, the period 
should correspond to the federal FY 2009 (1 October 2008–30 
September 2009). However, it appears that for various reasons, 
including the desire to avoid unnecessary duplication of 
existing annual report requirements, different parties may use 
somewhat different time frames for this purpose. The final 
format is attached as Appendix D of this report. 

Conclusions from the Gopher Tortoise CCA Experience 

In addition to the “Lessons Learned” presented in preceding 
text, the following conclusions and recommendations were derived 
from this process. They are taken from the personal experiences 
from March 2005–December 2009 of Dr. Hal Balbach, technical 
point-of-contact (POC) for this PWTB. While they are a sound and 
reasonable set of conclusions based on his experiences, it is 
possible that for other persons and other sets of circumstances, 
they may not be perfectly applicable. 

 
1. The principle of attempting to improve management of a species 

at risk before it becomes listed is sound and has the 
potential to save considerable effort and cost in the long run 
for land managers from the military services and others. 

2. Improved management is not an internally focused effort. 
Ideally, every land management entity in a region needs to 
work cooperatively on the effort. Especially with a species 
whose distribution is geographically broad, plans which ignore 
lands outside one entity’s fence line will almost surely be 
inadequate and ultimately unsuccessful. 

3. Personal relationships must be created and maintained among 
the cooperating parties if there is to be any hope of 
agreement in the end. Communication must be open and 
continual. 

4. In accommodating the varied views of numerous potential 
partners, it may be possible to agree on only the most basic 
principles. Such an agreement, while it may not be far-
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reaching enough to satisfy all the needs of all the parties, 
will create a working relationship which may achieve a 
stronger commitment from all in the long run. 

5. When attempting to create an agreement to which there are 
numerous parties, remember that “agreement in principle” may 
not be enough to assure eventual success. Each party may have 
their own view of the relative importance of separate aspects 
of the proposed agreement. These differences may cause them to 
withdraw, for policy or other reasons, from the larger 
commitment. 

6. Even small disagreements may prevent an agency or organization 
from signing the final document if the issue involved is a 
matter of principle or policy at any level within that 
organization. 

7. If one is proposing to create a wide-ranging cooperative 
agreement, it is inevitable that the widely varying opinions 
of legal counsel who are interpreting the legislation, agency 
rules and regulations, and internal operational policies will 
cause apparent failure at many points in the process. Assuming 
that the agreement in principle is still a working imperative, 
time must be allowed for each party to work out their approach 
to answering these questions, and every party may not be able 
to follow every step exactly. We note that even within the 
DoD, there are many places where operational guidance differed 
significantly among the military services.
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Appendix B 
Reproductions of the 

Gopher Tortoise Memorandum of Intent of March 2007, and the 
Memorandum of Agreement of 2006 that preceded it. 
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Appendix C  
The Gopher Tortoise Candidate Conservation Agreement (CCA) 

December 2009 
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Appendix D  
Gopher Tortoise Candidate Conservation Agreement (GTCCA) Annual 

Report Format 
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Appendix E 
Acronyms and Abbreviations 

Term Spellout 
ADUSD(IE) Assistant Deputy Undersecretary of Defense, 

Installations and Environment 
AR Army Regulation 
BMP best management practice 
CCA Candidate Conservation Agreement 
CCAA Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances 
CERL Construction Engineering Research Laboratory 
DA Department of the Army 
DC District of Columbia 
DNR Department of Natural Resources 
DoD Department of Defense 
DODI Department of Defense Instruction 
DUSD Deputy Undersecretary of Defense 
ERDC Engineer Research and Development Center 
ESA U.S. Endangered Species Act 
FR Federal Register 
GIS geographic information system 
HCP Habitat Conservation Plan 
HQDA Headquarters, Department of the Army 
HQUSACE Headquarters, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 
INRMP Integrated Natural Resources Management Plan 
MOA Memorandum of Agreement 
MOI Memorandum of Intent 
NGO Non-governmental organization 
NW Northwest 
PDF portable document format 
PE Professional engineer 
PL Public Law 
POC point of contact 
PWTB Public Works Technical Bulletin 
SAR species at risk 
SERPPAS Southeast Regional Partnership for Planning and 

Sustainability 
TES threatened and endangered species 
URL Universal Resource Locator 
USC United States Code 
USFWS U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
WWW World Wide Web 
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